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DRAFT

HINDRINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Meeting 26th July 2022 at 7.30pm at Hindringham Village Hall
_______________________________________________________________________________________

The Parish Council Meeting was preceded by a meeting to resolve speeding in Hindringham, attended by Duncan Baker MP, PC Simon Blakeley (Beat Manager Wells-next-the-Sea, PC Richard Dawson (Beat Manager Fakenham), Cllr. A. Smith Speedwatch Co-Ordinator Langham Parish Council, Hindringham Parish Councillors and two members of the public.  The main points of discussion are minuted below.
_______________________________________________________________________________________

The Parish Council Chairman opened the meeting and introduced everyone.  He then explained the history of his involvement in Speedwatch in Hindringham which started in 2014. That ran for 14 months when the group decided not to continue as it appeared to have no influence on speeding traffic.  Recently, prior to lockdown, speeding traffic seemed to have considerably worsened and the Parish Council decided to start a new Speedwatch group, which commenced as lockdown restrictions lifted.  The numbers of speeding drivers did not seem to decline.  The Camera Safety Partnership at one point came out at least once a week and data was collected with a black box.  Cllrs. Dye and Abel then attended a conference at Wymondham held by the Chief Constable, who it appeared was surprised by the high attendance from Community Speedwatch Teams in Norfolk.  Speeding in rural areas was then established as a priority for the Police.   Although Hindringham Speedwatch had received support from the local Police and appreciated that, they seemed to meet with a “brick wall” from other partners and would very much like to have average speed cameras installed.

PC Blakely spoke and confirmed he had respect for Hindringham Speedwatch for taking responsibility for speeding in their village and fully supported their work.  In fact, the number of speed checks carried out in Hindringham was higher than other villages, so their support was evidenced in that fact.  Those checks had shown limited speeding and they needed to ensure other areas were covered as well.  He explained that although speeding was one priority there were others, such as County lines, drug use and abuse and other crimes, all to be dealt with by a limited number of officers in the area.  He had attended three drugs warrants within the past week.  He felt that Speedwatch was effective.  On the subject of cameras, these were dealt with by the Camera Safety Partnership, which consisted on a number of partners including the Police.  They had allocated all their budget spending this year and spending was limited.  He would however, support Hindringham in any bid for cameras although it was unlikely they would be successful as they were usually allocated to more urban areas.   

Figures were then given by the Chair who felt there were very high numbers speeding.  Duncan Baker MP supported this by agreeing the figures were high, but maybe the way forward could be a discussion with the Highways Authority about traffic calming measures. The tone of emails in correspondence was discussed. Possible traffic calming measures and how effective they may be were discussed.    

PC Blakely reported that there were two additional camera vans in Norfolk since April.  They did receive data that had been submitted from the Speedwatch groups, then used “minute man” to collect more data and deployed the vans to sites in chosen from that data.  This was managed at Fakenham and a list was being prepared, with Hindringham on that list.  A new trained member of staff had commenced last Tuesday and would be out in areas selected.  Discussion followed on Police training, length of training, drop-out rates.  

Cllr. Dye asked PCs Blakely and Dawson to take back his feelings of lack of support, not from the local Police or local Inspector who had all been supportive, but from their superiors.  He felt this needed to be raised with County Cllr. Martin Wilby, the Chief Constable, the Police & Crime Commissioner and P. Payne of the Camera Safety Partnership.  Duncan Baker agreed and reiterated this.  Cllr. Dye had a long term goal of cameras for the village but would be pleased to receive support for traffic calming measures.

The Chair invited Cllr. Smith to speak on his experience at Langham.  Cllr. Smith explained that Langham had just formed their Speedwatch group with six members and had been liaising with the proposed group at Blakeney. They had now joined forces and two members had boosted the volunteers to eight.  Cllr. Dye offered support if needed. Cllr. Smith explained that their main problems were on The Street where there was a 20mph speed limit, with highest speeds recorded at 70 – 80mph.  There was a School, Hotel and concealed entrances which made this stretch the problem it was.  They had met with the Highways Engineer on 28th June, who would not entertain traffic calming for various reasons and had given a categorical “no”.  

Cllr. Dye and PC Blakeley summed up the discussions.  Two questions followed from Cllr. Waits who wished to know whether the team could put up a dummy camera or a dummy policeman such as those in Scotland or in some shops.  As far as the PCs were aware there wasn’t a law against that.  Signage was discussed.  

The meeting closed and PCS Blakely and Dawson left.
_______________________________________________________________________________________


MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
DATE:	Tuesday 26th July 2022
TIME: 	7pm
PLACE:	Hindringham Village Hall
PRESENT:	Cllr S. Dye (Chairman), Cllr. J. Waits (Vice Chairman), Cllr. K. Abel, Cllr. P. Brown, Cllr. R. Leeder and Cllr. S. Smyth
IN ATTENDANCE:	Mrs. S. Hayden (Clerk)
	Duncan Baker MP
	3 Members of the Public
			
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The meeting was opened by the Chairman at 8.25pm

Duncan Baker MP reported that he was now on summer recess and would now enjoy being out at 30 different locations case working.  As he felt MPs needed to understand issues “on the ground”, he had been volunteering  this week at East of England Ambulance Service.  At Easter he had spent a week in a care home, which had been an “eye opener” to current issues.  This week spending time going to Hospital in an ambulance had shown multi-faceted issues and operational problems, one of which was that there were 150 – 170 patients ready to be discharged, but nowhere for them to go. This amount equated to six wards.  He was aiming to run the London Marathon again this year and hoped to raise £30,000 for local charities.  He had given out £25,000 from the last Marathon.  He would be including Ukrainian refugees within this year’s funds. Within general campaigning he felt that Cromer Hospital needed additional facilities to reduce travel to Norwich and that Benjamin Court was under used.  Increased mental health support was needed and he continued to support the campaign that Norman Lamb had supported.  He was supporting the founding of a new dental school at UEA as there was nothing in the area, as well as the Queen Elizabeth Hospital rebuild which would benefit this area.  He was working on the second homes data and believed in occupancy and encouraging use of them, but not in prohibiting a free market, a referendum or only selling new homes to local people.  This had not worked in St. Ives, only causing other problems, with developers not building or prices going sky high.  A rapid response vehicle had been allocated to Fakenham.  He supported Community First Responders being paid expenses as recruitment was difficult without that.  The Chairman thanked him for his report.

1.	To consider and accept apologies for absence
	County Councillor Dalby had sent apologies.  
2.	To co-opt parish councillor, followed by signing of Acceptance of Office
	The Chairman introduced Simon Smyth.  Proposed and resolved to co-opt Mr. Smyth.  He then signed the Acceptance of Office witnessed by the Clerk
3.	Declarations of interest and any dispensations of disclosable pecuniary interests
	None
4.	Public questions, comments or representations
	1.  The footpath between the School and Blacksmiths Lane must have been strimmed by someone in the village, as it was overgrown before that.  He wished to offer his thanks to them. 
	2.  A new Priest had started, bringing a new era for the Church.  There was a wish for restoration of the tower.  In that regard, the Churches Trust Bike Ride was a fantastic way of raising funds.  There was a £1,000 reward for the village that raised the most funds.   A short discussion followed.

5.	Minutes of the Meeting of 17th May 2022 (approval)
	The minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman

6.	Matters arising from those Minutes
	None

7.	Reports
7.1	To receive reports from County Councillor
	County Councillor Darby had sent his report which had been circulated to parish councillors.
7.2	Speedwatch Report
	As reported above.  Cllr. Dye offered to work with Langham Speedwatch.  Cllr. Smith (Langham PC) replied that they had been contacted by Blakeney PC who had started to set up a group, but unfortunately did not have enough volunteers, so the two who had volunteered had  joined with Langham so they now had eight.  Blakeney were yet to have their risk assessments.  There would probably be one or two sites and the group would then cover Langham and Blakeney.  They have to work out a rota that does not coincide with the SAM2 sites in operation.  He thanked the Chairman for his offer and hope to continue co-operation between Hindringham and Langham.

8.	Planning
8.1	To discuss and make observations on any applications received after the date of this Agenda
	 None

8.2	To receive update on other applications
		PF/21/3068 Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of two storey detached dwelling – Banes Cottage, Blacksmiths Lane, Hindringham, NR21 0QA – Withdrawn
	RV/22/1016 Variation of Condition 4 (use of annexe for purposes incidental to dwelling only) of planning permission PF/19/0894 to also include for holiday letting purposes – 9 The Street, Hindringham NR21 0AA – Approved
	The Chairman reported that the potato store at Row Farm had been advised by the planning  authority they could apply for a variation of one of their planning conditions which stipulated they obtain consent for deliveries on certain days
.
9.	Finance and Regulatory
9.1		To approve List of Payments
	Approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk
9.2	To receive Actuals against Budget, Balance Sheet and report Bank Reconciliation 
	Received with no comments. The Clerk reported that the bank reconciliation balanced
9.3 	To appoint parish councillor to check bank reconciliations
	Proposed and resolved to appoint Cllr. Smyth

10.	To discuss progress of new Lease of Village Hall
	There had been no progress and the Clerk had requested an update from the Norwich Diocese

11.	To discuss grass cutting for 2023 
	The Chairman explained that the responsibility for cutting the grass at the playing field and bowling green land was currently with the Parish Council.  He felt is should be with the Playing Field Committee who managed the Pavilion, Playing Field and Bowling Green land, although the Parish Council did rent two acres of the playing field.   Discussed.  Proposed and resolved to ask the Playing Field Committee to take over the grass cutting for 2023, with the Parish Council offering a donation of one-third of the costs, provided they felt the costs were fair and reasonable.

12.	To discuss a textile bank
	An email from NNDC had been received, offering an application for textile bank. The Clerk explained, they would organise and send payments to the Parish Council.  Proposed to apply for a textile bank to be placed next to the bottle bank on the village car park.  Clerk to action.

13.	To discuss repairs to the War Memorial lettering and approve any costs
	The Clerk updated the meeting and explained that this matter had been on hold since prior to the winter as work would not have been able to go ahead in poor weather.  The History Group had given the Parish Council £1,002.02 to be reserved for repairs to the Memorial.  The lead lettering was gradually falling out, although the Memorial was otherwise in good condition.  Investigation into War Memorial Trust grants had shown it was very unlikely they would offer a grant as they only provided funds for conservation in a memorial’s original state.  Re-lettering would not be considered.  There had been two quotes, one for new plaques and lettering (above the reserve held) and two for re-cutting the current lettering and enamel painting the names (within the amount held).  Discussed.  Proposed and resolved to accept the quote for re-lettering by Nick Hindle, subject to checking for any increase in price from the original £925 plus VAT and circulating to parish councillors for approval.  


14.	To discuss any highways matters
[bookmark: _GoBack]	Hedges on The Street needed trimming.  Clerk to write to house owners asking for this to be done.
	Pothole outside Church and middle of Wells Road/The Street – Cllr. Dye to report to Highways Authority

15.	To deal with correspondence
	Email received re: Parish Pit- reduced rent due to one pit being sold.  Awaiting confirmation from NNDC which one

16.	Matters for Information only or next Agenda	
	Environmental project areas to be strimmed – date to be agreed following meeting
	Next Agenda: insurance contribution from Playing Field Committee- clerk to check old policy for percentage attributed to Pavilion

There being no further business the meeting closed at 10.15pm and the approved cheques were signed.
The next meeting will be on 20th September 2022


Sarah Hayden CiLCA, 53 Cromer Road, Lower Gresham, Norwich, NR11 8RB
Clerk to Hindringham Parish Council
Email: hindringhamparishcouncil@gmail.com
Tel: 01263 570223

